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	Meeting:   COUNCIL
	Date:  4th September 2014

	Time:  5.10PM

	Venue:  Toot Hill Village Hall, Toot Hill



PRESENT:

Councillors (7)   
John Glover (Chairman), A Buckley, J Gatward, R Jackson, T Saridja*







B Hollington*, 
Matt Tallon

* for part of meeting

Also in Attendance (1)
Adriana Jones – Clerk
Members of the Public (4)   
Members of the Press (1)
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
The Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting, and introduced Chrissie Macdonald who has been assisting with various aspects of the Village Hall over recent months.  A member of public commented that it was nice to see the potholes are gone at the entrance to the Village Hall car park, and that this had greatly improved access and the appearance.  The Chairman stated that these were emergency works, and it was hoped that further works would be completed over the coming months to bring the remainder of the outside of the Village Hall to a good standard.  Chrissy stated that a local resident had also trimmed part of the hedge to the car park in his own time.  
P14.039
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (1)

NOTED that Cllr McEwen had given her apologies. 
P14.040
OTHER ABSENCES (0)

NOTED no other absences.
P14.041
MINUTES


The Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 10th July 2014 were signed and AGREED  as a true record.
P14.042
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Tallon declared a non pecuniary interest in item 13 of the agenda by virtue of being a regular hirer of the Toot Hill Village Hall.
P14.043
CLERKS COMMUNICATIONS AND CORRESPONDENCE REPORT

Members RECEIVED the oral report of the Clerk as follows:
· A document detailing the areas currently being cut by the Parish Grounds Maintenance Contractor was tabled for members information.  Councillors thanked the Clerk for this useful document, and requested the Clerk obtained a detailed costing of how much month by month these areas cost to cut.  The Clerk explained that this would be available at the November meeting as part of the budget and precept discussions.  It was suggested that perhaps the gateway signs for Stanford Rivers should also be cut.  It was AGREED to consider these cost at the November Precept/Budget discussions.
· EALC AGM 18th September 2014, 2pm - Thursday.

· Members noted that a response has been received from ECC following the letter sent on 25th March 2014 regarding Highway issues in the Parish, including the clearance of ditches and gritting.  The Clerk read out the response, in which it stated that ECC has powers to enforce riparian owners to keep their ditches clear.   Councillors asked if the road between Church Road and School Road is on the gritting schedule, as this is an extremely important route in the Parish, and it was AGREED the Clerk would find out.

· The Clerk gave Councillors a copy of a map showing the boundary of the Parish. It was AGREED that the Clerk would obtain details of the public rights of way in the parish for Members information.

· Councillors NOTED the new Mobile Library Service timetable - Fortnightly visits on a Friday at Hop Gardens Caravan Park 15.30 - 16.10 beginning September 5th. Copies of this timetable will be placed onto Parish notice boards.

· Councillors NOTED that the Clerk has been successful in obtaining a grant for both a projector and screen from EFDC on which to show electronic plans.
· Cllr Tallon and Cllr Saridja will be completing Code of Conduct training on 12th September 10am - 12.30pm at the District Council offices

· Councillors NOTED that as part of the EALC Membership, Parish Councils are now able to obtain official HR advice by contacting EALC if they have a personnel issue or problem related to the Clerk, and get a response from VINE HR – via Joy Darby.  There is also a facility for Parish and Town Councils to ‘sign up’ for Annual Membership to VINE HR  for a low annual fee if required. 

· A copy of the ECC Final adopted Minerals Local Plan is available if members would like to view it.
· It was NOTED that EFDC has been asked to consider matched funding of an additional amount to supply superfast broadband to 95% of the District (as opposed to 93% of this District), the additional amount being £84,000.   Councillors enquired as to which exchanges this would be applied to, however the report did not specify this.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would forward full details to Paul Rocks for inclusion in News and Views .  

· Councillors NOTED the recommendation going to Cabinet on 8th September to approve the figure of 112 additional Gypsy and Traveller permanent pitches in the district between 2013 and 2033, plus an additional 2 yards for travelling show people, to be used as part of the Local Plan process.
· Technical Consultation reforming planning legislation - The Clerk stated that she is currently reviewing this document.
P14.044  PLANNING APPLICATIONS

a) Councillors NOTED the following comments to planning applications which had been submitted via the Clerks delegated powers, together with any decisions made by EFDC.
	1.
	EPF/1410/14 


	101 London Road (former Village hall)

Stanford Rivers

Ongar CM5 9PP


	Provision of new vehicular entrance at front of site into London Road, with gates set back 6m from t he road, provision of fence and hedge across existing.

NO OBJECTION

EFDC Granted with conditions

	2.
	EPF/1450/14
	Covars Mead, School Road, Stanford Rivers, Ongar CM5 9PU
	Erection of Cart lodge - Wooden frame, close boarded on rear and right side, tiled roof (matching main property

NO OBJECTION
EFDC Granted with conditions

	3
	EPF/1484/14
	Calloways, 5a Clatterford End, Toot Hill Road, Ongar, CM5 9QW
	Outline application for erection of a pair of semi-detached houses to side of existing dwelling (all matters reserved)

OBJECTION:

1. Development within the Green Belt - Any development of this land is contrary to Para 89 of the NPPF, which states that A local planning authority should regard the construction of new buildings as inappropriate in Green Belt.  Certain exceptions are listed, however the application cannot be categorised as one of the listed exceptions stated.

2. Although access and highway issues can be categorised as 'Reserved  Matters' as part of this application, Councillors would like their concerns NOTED that this road is almost a single road at the point where highway access would be needed, and as such may represent a Highway safety issue.



	4.
	EPF/1585/14
	Hillview, Epping Road, Toot Hill, Ongar CM5 9SQ
	Extension to existing stables at rear of paddock including repositioning of tack room

NO OJBECTION
EFDC Granted with conditions

	5.
	EPF/1682/14
	Traceys Farm, London Road, Stanford Rivers, Ongar, CM5 9DQ
	Erection of garage/store building, formation of new vehicular access and construction of driveway and parking area in connection with approved conversion of Barn B to a dwelling house.

NO OBJECTION


	6.
	EPF/1696/14
	Traceys Farm, London Road, Stanford Rivers, Ongar, CM5 9DQ
	Grade II listed Building application for construction of parking area and hard surfaced paths abutting Barn B.

NO OBJECTION



	7.
	EPF/1269/12
	1 Little Colemans
Romford Road

Stanford Rivers
	Change of use of Annexe to separate dwelling house with garden

EFDC Granted with conditions.


b) Councillors CONSIDERED the following planning applications:

	1.
	EPF/1643/14 

EFDC Officer - Katie Smith

	Land west of Four winds

Epping Road, Toot Hill road, Toot Hill, Ongar

Essex CM5 9LR
	Open fronted timber cart lodge/barn for the storage of machinery and equipment used

to maintain the land

No Objection


c) Councillors NOTED that the following Planning Applications for which EFDC do not normally accept comment. 
	Info
	EPF/1846/14 PN

EFDC Officer - James Rogers

	Grain Barn

Colemans Farm

Toot Hill, Ongar,

 Essex, CM5 9QN
	Prior notification for change of use from an agricultural barn to a residential dwelling

(PN - Prior Notification applications are where the applicant submits details of his intention to complete certain works.  The Local Planning Authority have 28 days in which to let the applicant know whether or not a full application is required). EPF/12169/14 on July agenda as PN, however refused on 23/7 on grounds that proposed floor space was in excess of 450m2

	Info
	EPF/1523/14 - DRC
EFDC Officer - Jennifer Cordell
	Widows Farm

Toot Hill Road

Ongar

Essex, CM5 9QR


	Application for approval of details reserved by condition 3 'Additional Drawings' and

condition 4 'Schedule of works to Fireplace and Ovens' of planning permission

LB/EPF/0805/14 (Grade II listed building application for a single storey link extension

between extended part of dwelling and outbuilding)

	P14.045
 REPORTS & MEMBERS REPORTS



	Chairman
	The Chairman reported that he had been working with Councillors and a number of other valued individuals to ensure the matters concerning the Toot Hill Village Hall are in hand, and that this would be covered later in the meeting.


	Vice Chairman
	No Report

	District Councillor
	No Report

	County Councillor
	No Report

	Councillors Reports
	Cllr Gatward stated that she had again failed to receive the latest edition of News & Views.  Paul  Rocks stated that there was a similar issue this time last year, and that he would investigate what the issue was.  Cllr Saridja suggested that perhaps the distribution could be completed by email, and only those without email could have them hand delivered, however this was dismissed due to being unable to have up to date lists for the distributors.    The Chairman thanked Paul for everything he does with the News & Views, and it's extremely useful to have such a good mailing list for the Parish.  Councillors did discuss the possibility of asking Senars to get involved in the delivery, however this was not progressed.   It was NOTED that the deadline for the next edition was Friday 12th September.


	Superfast Broadband, website and newsletter
	Discussed earlier


P14.046
HIGHWAYS
Councillors NOTED the current status of reported highway issues, as attached to the agenda (copy attached to these minutes).  Cllr Jackson confirmed that the new VAS has been installed and is operational in Stanford Rivers outside the MOT garage.  In addition, Cllr Jackson stated that there will be an item on the next agenda regarding extended the 30MPH limit past the new houses being built (Millrites) up to the Woodman Pub, in addition to looking at the issue of overtaking and white lining.  Cllr Buckley stated that as a point of history, this is where the boundary of the village envelope used to be before the road was straightened.    
Councillors NOTED the current status of projects being considered by the Local Highways Panel ( LHP) (copy attached to these minutes).  Councillors requested the Clerk obtained further information on both the Shonks Mill traffic survey, and the feasibility study concerning a drainage scheme on the A113 by the bridge.
Councillors NOTED the temporary closure (until April 2015) of Bridleway 29 due to a damaged bridge.  The Chairman will place notices on the Parish Notice board, together with a map showing the location of the affected route.
Councillors NOTED that as agreed at the July meeting, the Clerk had requested ECC Cllr McEwen puts forward the possibility of a Cycle Path along the A113 (Woodmans pub to Passingford Bridge) to the Local Highways Panel for consideration.

Councillors NOTED the newly published ECC Capital Maintenance Works Programme for 2014/2015.

P14.047
FINANCIAL REPORT

a) List of Cheques & Monthly Statement of Accounts

Members APPROVED the list of cheques which were signed up to 31st August 2014 and NOTED the summary of income received and the account balances at as at the latest bank statement.
Councillor Jackson asked if the majority of parish funds were being held in the deposit account therefore maximising interest.  The Clerk stated that the interest available at this time was minimal, however she would look into this.
b) Budget/Precept
Members NOTED that any suggested budget/precept items should be sent to the Clerk by mid October to ensure these can be considered at the November meeting.
Councillors asked where the salt from the ECC Winter Salt Bag scheme would be delivered.  It was noted that the Toot Hill village Hall would need some on hand to ensure the car park remained safe throughout the winter months.  Cllr Hollington confirmed that he would be happy to take delivery of the salt, and that it could be redistributed as required.  The Clerk confirmed that ECC had her contact details to arrange delivery later in the year.
P14.048
RIVER RODING FLOOD RISK - PROGRESS

In early August, the Environment Agency wrote to the Parish Council regarding the adoption of the River Roding Strategy, stating they were about to begin implementing the preferred options.  In addition, they would be writing to all properties and landownership within the boundary of the Roding flood plain.  A copy of both letters were emailed out to members, however a further copy was attached to the agenda.

One of the concerns of this letter was that it stated that some properties will remain at high risk, and in a few cases have an increased risk of flooding.   Members NOTED that the Clerk has spoken with Dak Gor, a Technical Advisor for the River Roding Strategy, expressing this concern, and asking for an update on the current situation.  Dak explained that this letter was sent to all residents along the River Roding, and that there were no properties in the Stanford Rivers area that were at increased risk.  A summary of the main points of the discussion with Dak is as follows:

The Clerk asked:

1. Why is maintenance being stopped

2. Which are the properties at risk

Dak explained that there are three parts to the River Roding Strategy:

· Woodford Flooding (most immediate issue to be addressed)
· How the River Roding catchment is being managed, and is it cost effective

· The long term future, specifically the lower part of the Roding (Woodford, Ilford) who are expected to be at 20% greater risk of flooding due to climate change (estimate)

Dak explained that the additional modelling which is currently being undertaken (expected to be presented to Parish Council in January) is to explain in physical terms how the maintenance that is currently being undertaken of the Roding is proven to be ineffective in reducing the flood risk.  This maintenance includes the cutting of grass, bushes, and in the past some dredging has taken place.  But it has been proven that these actions do not decrease the flood risk within the Upper Roding area.   

The plan for the Shonks Mill Storage area would be to create a bung / flood storage area near Shonks Mill Road, which would release a controlled amount of water in certain circumstances, based on a 1-50 year flood.  Other than that, there will be no change.  This will allow the Environment Agency to manage the flood risk further downstream (Woodford area).  Whilst it is accepted that the Shonks Mill storage area could present an increased flood risk for a couple of farms and properties in the vicinity, they are fully aware of this and the EA would need to implement mitigation measures to offset this risk.  The Shonks Mill Storage area is not expected for another 10 years.   The EA cannot construct a scheme which is a detriment to any properties.  

In terms of properties at risk in Stanford Rivers, they are classed as Low Risk, which means that there is less than 1% of them flooding (1 in 100 year event).   There are 18 properties which have been identified at being of increased risk, however none of these fall within this Parish.  

The Chairman asked how Bridge Farm factors into the plan, as the EA were informed of regular flooding at this location which they were not aware of.  The Clerk stated she was unsure, and would contact EA to find out.  
Councillors asked that a notice is placed in the News and Views informing residents of the date on which the EA will be visiting the Parish to present their findings regarding this Parish.  It was AGREED to place this on the November agenda.

P14.049
LAND AT LITTLE END, STANFORD RIVERS

Members NOTED that the Clerk continues to liaise with Essex County Council regarding the asset transfer of this land, the latest update from ECC being the land is still classified as Highway land, and that it needs to be reassigned.  This issue is currently in the hands of ECC.  Members NOTED that the Clerk had confirmed with ECC that the Parish Council wishes to move forward with the transfer of land.  The Clerk confirmed that there is a small section of the land which is currently occupied by way of a licence with a tenants, but that this can be terminated given the required notice period as specified in the licence.
P14.050
CHRISTMAS CELEBRATION
Councillors were asked to consider if any arrangements needed to take place for the Christmas celebrations this year.  The Chairman stated that it was his understand that the Toot Hill events are managed by the residents of Toot Hill themselves, but that last year the Stanford Rivers event on Jubilee Green was managed by the Parish Council.  Cllr Buckley confirmed that he would manage the arrangements for this year, and would inform the Clerk if he needed any assistance.  The event may possibly be the first Sunday in December.
P14.051
TOOT HILL VILLAGE HALL

The Chairman took this opportunity to thank Chrissie for fixing the rubber foot plugs to most of the chairs in the village hall.
The Clerk explained that herself and the Chairman had recently attended a meeting of the Village Hall Committee to meet with the representatives, which consisted of the Chairman, the Treasurer and the booking secretary.  The Clerk explained that the village hall Committee are a registered charity with a 50 year lease to occupy the village hall and run it for the benefit of the local community until 25th December 2019.  Details of the lease conditions were read out for Members information.   The Chairman explained that the running of the village hall has been completed relatively successfully over many years, however seems to have done so very informally, which is causing concern in that there are a number of legal obligations the Charity needs to fulfil, together with ensuring the appropriate measures are in place in terms of hall hire and Health and Safety obligations.
[Cllr Tallon left the meeting]

The Clerk continued stating that the lease document itself needs updating, as most of the organisations listed as being entitled to sit on the Committee are no longer in operation.

After much discussion, it was AGREED that Cllr Buckley would have discussions with the treasurer of the village hall and that he would feed this back to the Clerk.  It was hoped that he Village Hall Committee could perhaps be reinvigorated over the coming months with new members and regular hall hirers attending meetings.
Councillors NOTED that the creation of a specific disabled car parking space and ramp had been completed.
The Clerk confirmed that she had submitted the expression of interest for funding via the ECC Community Initiatives Fund for works to the car park at the village hall.  The full application with 3 quotes needs to be submitted by 26th September.  The Clerk confirmed that one quote had already been received. The Chairman stated that he had received a further quote, and that he would try and locate this and forward it to the Clerk.  Cllr Hollington suggested that Robert Cameron at Toot Hill Golf Course may be happy to provide a quote for the works.   It was AGREED that quotes should be obtained for both tarmac and loose chippings. Cllr Jackson asked if the quotes would include lighting for the car park, as this was discussed at the time of agreeing to complete the works.  The Clerk stated these could be included in the quotes.
Councillors NOTED that the Toot Hill Village Hall AGM is on Wednesday 24th September (not 23rd as incorrectly stated in the agenda).

The Chairman stated that the boiler can be temperamental and that this needs to be monitored.
P14.052
BIG TREE PLANT SCHEME
Members NOTED that the Clerk had received details relating to a national scheme that will be taking place winter, for planting up more green spaces around Essex.  

The aim of the scheme is to establish community-led tree planting projects in areas that would benefit most.  These are the main points that must be fulfilled: 

· The trees must be planted in streets or in green places that are open to all to visit or where local people will benefit from them

· Whoever owns the land must give permission and support to the project

· There must be a plan to care for trees after they are planted

· The scheme does not fund large woodland planting of over 0.5ha (approx. 1125 trees at 2m spacing)

· The scheme does not fund the planting of hedgerows but can include the planting of individual trees in hedges that will grow on to maturity

The project must plant trees in neighbourhoods in England where people live and work. The funder encourage(s) projects in urban areas but will also consider projects in neighbourhoods in smaller settlements or suburban areas. Tree planting could be in publicly accessible open space, on land owned or managed by parish councils, community groups, wildlife trusts, local authorities, government or other public bodies or on streets. Projects may be considered on privately owned land or land that is not publicly accessible such as school grounds as long as they provide benefits to local people and involve the local community in the project. 

After discussion, Councillors suggested the following locations could be suitable:

· Jubilee Green (the land at little end)

· Bar Mead - It was agreed that if this site was deemed suitable, the Clerk should consult with the local residents to see if it is something they would support

· The tree on the triangle at end of Mill Lane.

It was AGREED the clerk would contact the organisation, to establish if these areas fit the criteria.

Meeting Closed: 6.40pm

Signed ........................................    Date ............................[image: image1.png]
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